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Minutes
Board of Directors Meeting (Public)
24 April 2024

Minutes of the Public Board of Directors meeting held on Wednesday 24 April 2024 in the Blue Room, Scarborough Hospital. The meeting commenced at 10.00am and concluded at 12.12pm.

Members present:

[bookmark: _Hlk157508160][bookmark: _Hlk127961548]Non-executive Directors
· Mr Martin Barkley (Chair)
· Mr Jim Dillon
· Dr Stephen Holmberg 
· Prof. Matt Morgan

Executive Directors
· Mr Simon Morritt, Chief Executive
· Mr Andrew Bertram, Deputy Chief Executive/Finance Director
· Ms Claire Hansen, Chief Operating Officer
· Mrs Dawn Parkes, Interim Chief Nurse & Maternity Safety Champion
· Miss Polly McMeekin, Director of Workforce and Organisational Development
· Dr Karen Stone, Medical Director
· Mr James Hawkins, Chief Digital Information Officer 
· Mr Steven Bannister, Managing Director of York Teaching Hospitals Facilities Management LLP (YTHFM)

Corporate Directors
· Mrs Lucy Brown, Director of Communications

In Attendance:
· Ms Sascha Wells-Munro, Director of Midwifery (for Item 12 Maternity Reports)
· Mrs Barbara Kybett, Corporate Governance Officer (Minute taker)

Observers:
· Ms Abbi Denyer, Staff Governor (via Teams)
· Ms Linda Wild, Public Governor (East Coast) (via Teams)
· Two members of the public 

1 	Welcome and Introductions

Mr Barkley welcomed everyone to the meeting. 

2 	Apologies for absence

Apologies for absence were received from:
· Mrs Lynne Mellor, Non-Executive Director
· Mrs Jenny McAleese, Non-Executive Director
· Dr Lorraine Boyd, Non-Executive Director

3	Declaration of Interests
There were no declarations of interest to note.

4	Minutes of the meeting held on 27 March 2024 
The Board approved the minutes of the meeting held on 27 March 2024 as an accurate record of the meeting.

5	Matters arising/Action Log
The Board noted the outstanding actions which were on track or in progress. Of note:

BoD Pub 20 - Diagnostic Capacity and Demand update to be presented to the Board. Ms Hansen reported that an update had been presented to the Resources Committee at its meeting on 16 April. At the Committee’s request, further detail on timelines and outcomes would be added and a further update would be presented at the end of Quarter 1. Any escalations to the Board from the update would be considered under the relevant item at future meetings. The action was therefore closed. 

BoD Pub 21 Freedom of Information response times. It was noted that response times had improved and 90% were now within the deadline. Care Groups were asked to report on FOI request responses through Care Group Performance meetings and were held to account on response times. The Trust was now responding in line with legislation, and it was agreed that the action point could be closed. 

BoD Pub 25 CQC new inspection regime – presentation to be delivered to the Board to understand the impact on the Trust. A presentation was delivered at the Board seminar held on 17 April 2024. This action was therefore closed. 

BoD Pub 30 Waiting List Harms Task and Finish Group proposal for a process of identifying and monitoring patients on waiting lists to be presented to Ms Hansen and to the Quality Committee. Ms Hansen advised that a proposal had been presented to the Executive Committee regarding the process of identifying waiting list harms; this was to be refined. The new Clinical Harms Group met fortnightly: Ms Hansen outlined the focus of the group and undertook to provide a draft proposal to the Quality Committee in May. The deadline for the action was therefore amended. 

BoD Pub 31 Theatre staffing, retention and sickness rates. Ms Hansen reported that a paper had been presented to the Resources Committee at its meeting in April. This action was therefore closed. 

BoD Pub 32 Quarterly Update on the progress of the Emergency Preparedness, Resilience and Response action plan. This report was included on the agenda and in the Board’s workplan. The action was therefore closed. 

BoD Pub 39 Online briefing for the Board with Chair of the Lucy Letby independent investigation. Mr Barkley advised that this was scheduled for the Board development seminar on 17 July 2024 and the action was therefore closed.

BoD Pub 40 Write to Professor Turvill on behalf of the Board to congratulate him on the research grant. Mr Morritt had completed this action. 

BoD Pub 41 Provide further written clarification about the metrics used in the Cancer Scorecard. This report had been included with the papers for the meeting and the action was therefore closed. 

BoD Pub 42 Provide update to the Board on Datix reporting levels. Mrs Parkes advised that this work was ongoing and proposed presenting a report to the Quality Committee in May. The due date for the action was therefore amended.  

BoD Pub 43 Ensure accuracy of data in TPR relating to total nursing, medical and dental temporary staffing requests.  Miss McMeekin advised that revised metrics would be used from the May version of the TPR onwards; these would show temporary staffing and vacancy rates. The action was therefore closed. 

BoD Pub 45 Add information about initial target dates for actions to the CQC Compliance Update report. Mrs Parkes advised that these would be added for the next report.  

BoD Pub 46 Clarify the time period covered by the Equality, Diversity and Inclusion (EDI) Annual Report. Miss McMeekin had clarified this in an email to the Board and the action was therefore closed.   

BoD Pub 47 Ensure that the EDI Annual Report and Public Section Equality Duty Objectives were submitted for publication on time and then updated as agreed. Miss McMeekin had reported on this action in an email to the Board and the action was therefore closed.   

BoD Pub 48 Ensure that the EDI Annual Report and Public Section Equality Duty Objectives were considered by the Resources Committee by February 2025 at the latest. Miss McMeekin and Mr Taylor agreed that the reports would be presented to Committees and then to the Board for review at least a month before submission, and the relevant workplans would reflect this. The action was therefore closed. 

6	Chair’s Report

Mr Barkley referred to his written report. He advised that Helen Grantham, new Associate Non-Executive Director, would begin her onboarding programme on 2 May. She had been invited to join the Group Audit and Resources Committees. New Non-Executive Director, Julie Charge, would begin her onboarding programme on 6 June. 

Mr Barkley also reported that Paula Gardner would be attending the meetings of the Board, and possible Board Committees from July through the GatenbySanderson Insight Programme, for six months in order to gain experience of NHS Boards.

7	Chief Executive’s Report
Mr Morritt highlighted the following key areas from his report:
· the priorities and planning guidance document for 2024/25 had been released at the end of March; the guidance was much as expected and would inform the 2024/25 financial plan; 
· the Trust had met the financial target required by NHS England at the end of the 2023/24 financial year, with support from the ICB;
· steady improvements had been made in performance against key operational standards, and trajectories for both Referral to Treatment (RTT) and the 62 day cancer standard had been exceeded; plans were in place to drive progress towards meeting the Emergency Care Standard;
· whilst consultants had accepted the recent pay award offer, there was still no meaningful progress towards a similar resolution with junior doctors and the impact of industrial action on the elective care programme could not be underestimated;
· the Integrated Urgent Care Service, of which the Trust was the prime provider, had been launched on 1 April;
· a new Scarborough Coastal Health and Care Research Collaborative (SHARC) had been launched in partnership with York St John University and other local bodies to benefit residents on the Yorkshire coast; 
· news of Star Award nominations. 

In response to a question, it was confirmed that the Trust had responsibility for Urgent Treatment Centres and would work with partners to deliver this service. 

8	Quality Committee Report
Dr Holmberg noted first that the Quality Committee had been evolving: there was now a programme of Care Group reporting which provided a better oversight of other areas of the Trust. The work of the Patient Safety and Clinical Effectiveness and Patient Experience Sub-Committees also fed into the Committee’s agenda. Dr Holmberg was content with the progress being made in clinical governance. 

Dr Holmberg briefed the Board on key discussion points from the meeting of the Quality Committee on 16 April. The Committee had received a presentation from the Medicine Care Group. Care Group leaders reported issues around dialysis capacity, which was a regional problem, and a shortfall in consultant capacity in the respiratory service at Scarborough. The Committee had reviewed the latest Sentinel Stroke National Audit Programme (SSNAP) scores which had been impacted by issues around the delayed refurbishment of the Stroke ward and Speech Therapy capacity. The Committee had been assured that outcomes of stroke patients from the East Coast were similar to those of patients inland, as the ambulance delivery procedure was well-embedded. Thrombolysis data would continue to be monitored.

Dr Holmberg reported that the meeting had also focussed on the changes proposed to Urgent and Emergency Care, and the Committee had sought assurance that those leading change understood the issues and were working collaboratively to resolve them effectively. There had been challenge to Executive Directors around the timescales for the project and the capacity for change management. Dr Holmberg cautioned that the change to the model of acute care was a complex process requiring a collaborative approach at senior levels of leadership.  

Dr Holmberg also highlighted the following: 
· progress in maternity services was evident but there were still issues around funding for staffing, and assurance around scanning capacity and theatre utilisation;
· progress against CQC actions was noted and the Committee received a report on the Journey to Excellence programme, the latter demonstrated progress against targets, but the Committee asked for assurance that progress was sustainable.

The following risks were discussed:
· issues with the Badgernet system, particularly for staff working in the community;
· issues arising from the staff TUPE process in the Malton Urgent Treatment Centre; 
· the risk associated with NOTIFY of alerts going to closed accounts and potentially being lost;
· knee prosthesis used on the East Coast was subject to an alert and patient recall; the scale of the problem was unknown at this stage.  

Mr Hawkins acknowledged that there needed to be improvements in the IT process of managing staff joining and leaving the organisation and to the Badgernet system. In the latter case, he was collaborating with Ms Wells-Munro, Director of Midwifery, to access funding as this was a regional issue. 

Dr Holmberg was thanked for his report. 

9 Resources Committee Report
Mr Dillon briefed the Board on the key discussion points from the meeting of the Resources Committee on 16 April:
· the Committee had discussed issues around patients with no criteria to reside and had received assurance of plans in place to improve;
· for the Faster Diagnosis Standard, the Trust still performed poorly albeit improvement was being seen in some specialties;
· the financial position had been a focus in the meeting, particularly the efficiency programme planned for 2024/25; a framework was in place to deliver efficiencies, but the scale of the targets was a cause for concern; 
· there had been a surge in attendance at Emergency Departments (EDs) in both Scarborough and York, particularly of Type 1 attendees; this was reflected nationally and added pressure to a system already managing a high level of patients with no criteria to reside.

Mr Barkley advised that he had spoken with Mrs Mellor about the meeting and noted that Ms Hansen’s Deputy Chief Operating Officer (COO) was already working on diagnostic improvement plans. Ms Hansen added that plans for Urgent and Emergency Care and plans for elective plans were embedded; the Deputy COO was working to develop the diagnostic plan to the same level. Draft trajectories had been shared with the CQC at the meeting on 23 April. Ms Hansen commented that further consideration would be given to how to bring the programmes together and where best the reports should be presented. Ms Hansen, Mrs Parkes and Dr Stone were asked to make recommendations at the next Board meeting. 
Action: Ms Hansen/Mrs Parkes/Dr Stone

Ms Hansen reported that a paper on theatre staffing had been presented to the Resources Committee and she confirmed that the issues raised previously had been mitigated such that theatre staffing was no longer a concern. 

Mr Dillon recorded his appreciation on behalf of the Committee for the Finance team’s work in achieving the budget outcome for 2023/24. 

10	Trust Priorities Report (TPR)
Operational Activity and Performance
Board members reviewed the TPR, and questions were invited.

A query was raised about the data for 12 hour trolley waits in EDs. Mr Hawkins would investigate. 
Action: Mr Hawkins

It was noted that future versions of the ED data would differentiate the categories of patients arriving at EDs. It was confirmed that a new strategy for Urgent and Emergency Care had been presented to the Resources Committee on 16 April and approved by the Executive Committee on 17 April. Ms Hansen agreed to circulate the proposal for information. 
Action: Ms Hansen

Mr Barkley highlighted the slippage in the completion date for the new ED at Scarborough. Mr Bannister explained that the delays had been caused by the difficulties in the supply chain, specifically in electrical contractors. Ms Hansen advised that there would be a period of handover once the build was complete, before it was ready to be operational. She expected this latter date to be in October. 

In response to a question about the 62 day target for waits for Cancer first treatment, Ms Hansen explained that the Trust needed to improve its performance against the Faster Diagnosis Standard and key to this were the community diagnostic centres’ additional capacity. The new Associate Medical Director of Cancer would bring further details to the Resources Committee. Dr Holmberg suggested that there could be a focus on cancer treatment delays in terms of clinical harms. Dr Stone responded that the Cancer Group was reviewing clinical harms and working with clinicians to implement changes in pathways. 

Board members discussed the need for the Trust to report data for the “Cancer two week wait” as this was no longer a national operational standard. Ms Hansen assured the Board that detailed information on cancer waits was collated and it was noted that it was the responsibility of the Cancer Alliance to communicate changes in national reporting standards to GPs. Dr Stone added that effective tracking was already in place in terms of the Faster Diagnosis Standard and the reasons why it was not met. It was therefore agreed to remove the data on “Cancer two week waits” from the TPR.  
Action: Mr Hawkins

Mr Barkley congratulated the team on achieving the target in relation to patients waiting 63 days or more after referral. 

Ms Hansen agreed to supply more detailed information on patients waiting more than 63 days for referral to treatment, by length of wait and specialty, to the Quality Committee on a quarterly basis.                                                                     
Action Ms Hansen

Dr Holmberg raised a query about performance in the Rapid Access Chest Pain Clinic for patients seen within 14 days of referral. Ms Hansen responded that this was a result of capacity and demand issues in cardiology, which were being addressed. Dr Holmberg sought assurance about patient pathways in cardiology. Ms Hansen agreed that there were opportunities to streamline processes. A deep dive of cardiology services would be completed and presented to the Quality Committee, as part of a specialty programme of work.  

Mr Barkley commented that the reduction in the number of patients waiting for treatment was positive. He noted that the data on pathways with an ethnicity code was so incomplete as to be of no value. Mr Hawkins agreed and noted that this would be followed up.                                                                                                          
Action: Mr Hawkins

Mr Barkley noted that good progress had been made in reducing wait times for children and young people but the number on the waiting list was still significant. Ms Hansen advised that the main area for long waits was for Ear, Nose and Throat treatment. A range of societal factors and the lack of NHS dentists was also impacting on waiting times for maxillofacial treatment. Areas with long wait times would be reviewed by the new Children’s Board. 

Mrs Parkes noted that the number of children or young people waiting more than 12 hours in EDs should ideally be zero; as it was not, her team were reviewing processes to ensure that wait times for children and young people were kept to a minimum. Dr Stone confirmed that there was a Child Assessment Unit at York; Ms Hansen advised that this would be part of the model of acute care. Mr Barkley requested further information about children and young people on community waiting lists. 
Action: Ms Hansen 

Quality and Safety
Mrs Parkes advised that a programme of work on cannula care had been launched to reduce the level of MSSA bacteraemias. 

Maternity
Dr Stone queried the data on mothers in Scarborough smoking at 36 weeks, which did not fit with the other data on smoking. She would follow this up with the Director of Midwifery, Ms Wells-Munro.  

Workforce
It was noted that the internationally recruited audiologist recently appointed at Ripon Community Hospital was a Trust employee as the Trust supplied Ear, Nose and Throat services to Harrogate and District Foundation Trust. 

Digital and Information Services
Mr Barkley questioned why a telephony issue relating to call queue systems had taken over two weeks to resolve. Mr Hawkins acknowledged that this was unacceptable; he explained that the telephony system had suffered from a lack of investment and there were issues in support for older systems. There were insufficient funds to invest in a new system, but the Trust would be investigating alternative platforms to provide a more robust service. Mr Hawkins would provide an update in due course.         
Action: Mr Hawkins

Finance
Mr Bertram advised that the Trust’s final accounts would show a deficit of £15.7m; however, this would be offset by technical adjustments made by NHS England of £15.8m, leaving a year-end surplus of £97k. He highlighted the following: 
· the contribution of £11.5m from the Elective Recovery Fund which was an excellent outcome;
· capital expenditure in March had been significant; the Trust had slightly exceeded its annual capital expenditure limit but extra funding from the ICB’s capital budget had been secured;
· the cash position was artificially healthy due to capital drawdown at year end. 

Mr Bertram summarised that the adjusted final position of a £97k surplus was hugely positive. 


The meeting was adjourned for ten minutes at 11.28am, resuming at 11.40am. 


[bookmark: _Hlk152790757]11	CQC Compliance Update Report

Mrs Parkes presented the report, noting that the Journey to Excellence process continued to provide oversight of progress against CQC actions. Two further actions had been approved for closure and seven were considered complete with closure awaiting approval. for consideration. Eleven actions had extended deadlines; the initial target dates would be added to the next report. 

In response to a question about Section 7 of the report, Mrs Parkes explained that the CQC’s Chief Executive’s blog covered the new regulatory approach and feedback received on its implementation. It was particularly informative about assessment of services currently rated inadequate or requiring improvement.  

13	Emergency Preparedness, Resilience and Response (EPRR) Action Plan Update
This item was taken next.
Ms Hansen presented the report, noting that it would be presented to the Board quarterly to provide assurance.  She highlighted that actions rated red in the action plan were, in the main, not yet due. There were no questions or comments. 

14 	3rd MRI York Hospital Business Case
Mr Bertram presented the business case and explained that the new MRI scanner would bring further capacity for in-house services. Funding for the project had been secured through a bid and he fully recommended the business case for approval. There were no new risks arising from the project: it would deliver quality improvement without further investment. Mr Bertram provided information about the capacity of the scanner, explaining that its use would inform the replacement of the two existing MRI scanners. He confirmed that a site for the new scanner had been identified and agreed. There was a brief discussion on the capacity of the new scanner and how this would meet the current demand. 

The Board approved the Business Case for a third MRI scanner at York Hospital. 

15	2024/25 Board Work Plan
It was noted that the workforce reports discussed above would be added to the workplan and Miss McMeekin requested changes to the dates for presentation of the Equality Diversity and Inclusion Annual Report, and the Staff Survey Annual Report. 

It was agreed that a Complaints report should be presented to the Board on a bi-annual, rather than annual basis, in May and October. 

Professor Morgan questioned whether there should be reports to the Board on other areas of education, alongside Medical. Mr Barkley responded that one of the Board Seminars would have the sole topic of education and training to help the Board fully understand how these activities are organised and carried out in the Trust. 

Subject to the amendments discussed, the Board approved the workplan.  

[bookmark: _Hlk152790926]12	Maternity and Neonatal Reports
Maternity and Neonatal Quality and Safety Update
Ms Wells-Munro joined the meeting and presented the report. She highlighted the following:  
· rates of Primary Postpartum Haemorrhage (PPH) over 1500mls had decreased from 4.4% to 3.9% in February which was evidence that the work around this was having an impact; the Trust was working with the Local Maternity and Neonatal System (LMNS) to improve the position further;
· unexpected admissions to the neonatal unit had remained the same from January to February 2024 but Ms Wells-Munro was confident that numbers would decrease as funding had been secured to drive improvements. 
· the LMNS report included in the papers recognised the improvement and good practice in the service; all recommendations were articulated in the improvement plan. 

The Board noted the improvement in the dashboard data and the positive comments in the LMNS report. Mr Barkley informed Ms Wells-Munro that issues with the Badgernet system had been discussed earlier in the meeting and he would raise them personally at a forthcoming meeting with the ICB. 

CQC Section 31 Update
It was noted that the report had been reviewed by the Quality Committee and was recommended for approval. Dr Holmberg highlighted the improved assurance for the Board through this process; the Committee also had clarity on areas for improvement.
Mrs Parkes added that the CQC recognised the improvement in maternity services, and the Trust would no longer be an outlier in its metrics. 

Ms Wells-Munro reported that the engagement event in Malton had been very positive. Helpful feedback had been provided by the teams and it was clear that staff engagement and morale had improved. The information from the event would be collated and shared with the Board. More staff at Bands 5 and 6 would be supported to attend the next event.  
Mrs Parkes observed that the strategies implemented by Ms Wells-Munro in maternity services to engage staff could be used in other areas. 

The Board approved the Section 31 Update. 

Ms Wells-Munro was thanked for her reports, and she left the meeting. 

16	Q4 Board Assurance Framework (BAF)
Mr Barkley advised that a Board development seminar had been set aside to update the Board Assurance Framework in the light of Trust’s new strategy which be approved by the Board in September. The BAF would continue to be updated operationally as appropriate. 

The Board approved the Board Assurance Framework.  

17	Questions from the public
A question had been received which expressed concern about the decision of the Trust to support the training course Maximising Your Leadership Potential which was exclusively for Black, Asian and Minority Ethnic (BAME) staff. Mr Barkley reminded Board members that, in approving the course, they had discussed this potential objection. 

The Board continued to fully support the course on the basis that: 
· equality did not mean that everyone was treated the same;
· there were a number of leadership and management courses which all staff could access;
· the Maximising Your Leadership Potential course was funded by a charity to provide specific additional opportunities for BAME staff;
· the provision of the course supported the Trust in meeting the NHS Workforce Race Equality Standard (WRES) and its Public Sector Equality Duty objectives. 

Executive Directors reported that the course had been very well-received by BAME colleagues and had been oversubscribed. 

It was agreed that the Chair would write a detailed response to the question explaining the Board’s rationale for unanimously supporting the development programme. 
Action: Mr Barkley

18	Date and time of next meeting
The next meeting of the Board of Directors held in public will be on 22 May 2024 at 9.30am at York Hospital. 
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